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Isadore Helfing was in the Kielce Ghetto, then transported to 
Treblinka, where he worked unloading the dead bodies from the 
transport cars when they came in. He had a part in the 
organization of the Treblinka camp uprising, and escaped from 
Treblinka at the time of the uprising. He was taken in by a 
Polish farmer/peasant, and worked on this man's farm for 
almost a year. He lived with a band of Jewish runaways for 1 
month before the end of the war, in foxholes in the open 
fields. His story is interesting, however he does not give a 
lot of detail and it is sometimes hard to follow. When 
pressed by the interviewer at the end of the tape, he 
describes some things about Treblinka which he didn't want to 
or wasn't able to talk about during the course of his 
interview, i.e. hangings, lashings, and other such things. He 
is very personable, and at the very end gets very emotional 
as he describes a visit he made to Treblinka two years ago 
with friends. 
 
1:00 Isadore (Isaak) Helfing, born in Kielce, Poland. Kielce 
was a shoe and leather town, and this industry employed 60 - 
70% of the town. His parents were employed by this industry. 
 
2:00 He was 17 when the war broke out. He had 3 sisters and 
three brothers. Life became very hard after the war broke 
out. 
 
3:00 He worked for the Germans doing forced labor. He was 
very active in sports before and after the war broke out. He 
played soccer, bicycled, etc. 
 
4:00 He played soccer with the Jewish police, and was well 
known because he was so good. 
 
5:00 When the Germans came everyone was afraid. People were 
hiding in basements, and they knew that there would be a war. 
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6:00 They didn't know what was going on in Germany. They 
heard some things but didn't really pay attention. They 
didn't have a radio so they didn't often hear official news 
reports. 
 
7:00 He had a very strong Jewish identity, his family spoke 
Yiddish in their home. He went to a cheder until he was 7, 
then to both a cheder and a public school, then to just a 
public school. 
 
8:00 When the war broke out he was playing soccer with the 
police, and they were able to get him jobs. 
 
9:00 He didn't get paid for these jobs, although he did 
sometimes get something to eat. 
 
10:00 It took about 1 year for a ghetto to form in Kielce 
after the German occupation. After the ghetto was formed 
everything became rationed and life was miserable. People 
slowly deteriorated. 
 
11:00 Many people couldn't survive on the rations. He worked 
so many odd jobs because he had a better chance of getting 
some extra food that way. 
 
12:00 His family moved in with his uncle's family into 2 
rooms. There were three families there altogether. During 
this time his uncle died and his mother could barely walk. 
 
13:00 His sister lived in Lodz and had a baby - his mother 
went (walked) to Lodz to get this child and bring it back to 
Kielce. His sister and brother-in-law were supposed to come 
soon after but they never made it. The baby stayed with them. 
 
14:00 His mother always gave her bread ration to the baby, 
and she grew very weak. 
 
15:00 He had many friends in the Ghetto, but they were all so 
hungry and depressed that all they ever talked about was 
food. They always looked for miracles. The first deportation 
took place in 1941, about a year after the Ghetto was formed. 
It was a total surprise. 
 
16:00 They were told they would be deported to a labor camp. 
People brought whatever they could with them. None of them 
had heard about death camps or extermination. 
 
17:00 They knew it would be bad but didn't realize they were 
going to a death camp. The deportation was carried out in 
three stages, with three different sections of the Ghetto 
being deported at different times. 
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18:00 He was with the second part of the Ghetto. He walked 
2 - 3 miles to the train, but on the way was selected out to 
work. 
 
19:00 He and one of his brothers were selected for this work 
detail. Another one of his brothers had previously moved to a 
smaller town because he thought it would be safer. When the 
Nazis came there he tried to escape and was shot. 
 
20:00 Isaak was called out with his brother and taken to a 
barracks, where they had to stay until the whole city was 
cleaned out. They realized that their parents would probably 
not survive. 
 
21:00 Everyone in the barracks was hysterical. When the third 
section was taken to the train the Germans made another 
selection from the barracks. Isaak managed to join this 
selection even though he was not chosen. He wanted to try to 
find his parents. 
 
22:00 There were dead people lying on the sidewalk where they 
had fallen or been shot. 
 
23:00 He got on the train with everyone else from the 
transport. They had been sitting out in the heat for hours 
before they were loaded onto the train. It was 3 nights and 2 
days before they arrived at Treblinka. 
 
24:00 They didn't know what Treblinka was. At this point he 
didn't feel alive or human. He had no reactions to the death 
and dying around him. He was 19 years old at this point. 
 
25:00 When they arrived there, they heard terrible screaming 
and saw the Ukrainian and German soldiers. 
 
26:00 As soon as the doors slid open, people from the camp 
were pulling the dead bodies out of the cars. He remembers 
seeing piles of dead bodies waiting to be burned. 
 
27:00 He joined the men who were pulling the dead bodies out 
of the cars, pretending that he was a 'regular'. 
 
28:00 He continued to help, but it was getting dark and 
people were leaving. He fell asleep next to some of the piles 
of dead bodies, and in the morning started helping all over 
again. 
 
29:00 When he first got off the train he was so thirsty that 
he couldn't talk, so he drank his own urine. All of the dead 
bodies were taken to a huge burning grave. 
 
30:00 He became a regular helper and got into the barracks 
with the other men. 
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31:00 He used to drag dead bodies, but he also drove a horse 
and buggy to take bodies to the graves. The Poles couldn't 
come into the camps when they delivered the horses and 
buggies, but they knew what was going on - you could smell 
the dead and burning bodies. 
 
32:00 The Ukrainians watched over the pit of burning bodies. 
Isaak also helped load the clothing back onto the trains, 
sometimes helping some friends try to escape by hiding them 
in the piles of clothing. 
 
33:00 After about 10 months the transports slowed down. 
 
34:00 He then went to work collecting gold coins, watches, 
etc. from the clothing that was left behind. 
 
36:00 He was then put to work dragging bodies from the gas 
chambers to the burning graves. 
 
37:00 He managed to escape from the gas chamber duty without 
being caught. 
 
38:00 On the grounds of the camp there were stables with 
riding horses and work horses. 
 
39:00 Once a worker was driving one of the buggies, taking 
garbage to the burning pit, and his horse bolted and fell 
into the pit. The man was shot by a Ukrainian. 
 
40:00 Isaak started working in the stables. 
 
41:00 Isaak took care of a Gestapo soldiers horse. This man 
was called 'Lalka' by the prisoners. It means doll - they 
said that he looked like a doll. 
 
42:00 Isaak played soccer even in the camp. Sometimes the 
Germans would have boxing matches where the prisoners were 
made to fight each other until they both died. 
 
44:00 He often saw people wake up in the morning and kill 
themselves. There was no medical care in the camp he had 
typhus once and simply had to stay in the barracks for a few 
days, with the risk of getting caught. 
 
45:00 At the end of '42, beginning of '43 the transports 
slowed down, and Isaak knew that he and the other workers 
would be next. 
 
46:00 The German's barracks were away from the camp, and a 
little boy prisoner who worked there shining shoes helped the 
men (prisoners) to steal from the German ammunition stores. 
He was able to do this because none suspected that a little 
boy would know to steal such things. They were able to get 
hand grenades, guns, etc. 
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47:00 He had a 'friend' that was a Ukrainian guard who used 
to bring him food. 
 
48:00 The uprising was now being organized, and they had to 
plan to kill any guards that were around them at the time. 
Isaak was afraid that he would have to kill this Ukrainian, 
but he didn't. 
 
50:00 Treblinka didn't have electric barbed wire fences, the 
prisoners didn't have numbers, and they didn't have to wear 
uniforms. They changed their clothing a lot because they got 
a lot from the transports. When the uprising happened, 
everyone was running everywhere, there was shooting from the 
towers, etc. 
 
51:00 He jumped an eight foot fence, barbed wire on one side, 
coils on the other. He ran into the forest while the 
Ukrainians continued to shoot at them. 
 
52:00 The Poles were harvesting their fields at this time, 
and the prisoners had to run through these fields. People 
were being killed all over the place. He made it deep into 
the forest, still hearing the shooting all around him. 
 
53:00 He was with 5 others. They walked at night, slept 
during the day. Then they split up into threes, and went from 
farm to farm asking for food and water. They usually got it, 
but the Poles always told them to leave right away because 
the Gestapo was looking for the escaped prisoners. 
 
54:00 One farmer told them to go to the 'boug' (ph.) which 
meant ocean, but was really a river. The black market 
smugglers stayed there. 
 
55:00 This place was near Bialystok - White Russia - it was a 
different 'state' than where Treblinka was. He gave someone 
his gold watch to find out where to cross the river. This 
area was called the Third Reich. 
 
56:00 The people on the other side of the river didn't know 
about the camps, the Ghettos, or even Treblinka. Isaak got 
across the river, and they still walked at night, slept 
during the day. 
 
57:00 Sometimes the Poles would see them walking at night, 
but they never turned them in. A farmer eventually took them 
in for a while. 
 
1:01 The farmer felt sorry for Isaak and kept him there and 
put him to work. 
 
 
 
 

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

 
This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source, and it has not been checked for spelling or accuracy. 



1:02 Then one of the farmer's sons kept him for a while. Some 
"partisans" (runaway Jews in the forest, not official 
partisans) came to visit Isaak. He eventually went and stayed 
with them in their foxholes for about a month. 
 
1:03 They would often hear the echo of gunfire in the 
foxholes. All of a sudden one day they woke up and the 
Russians were there and the war was over. 
 
1:04 They went back to the farm and celebrated. They then 
went to a small town where Jewish people had lived before. 
About 15 Jews ended up congregating there and living 
together. 
 
1:05 They had no food, but one of the men was a tailor and 
was sewing to try and earn them money. One night while he was 
at his sewing machine a Pole threw a grenade at him through 
the window, killing him. Isaak was in the room when this 
happened. 
 
1:06 The Russians didn't even care that the violence was 
continuing. The Jews that were there had a funeral for him, 
and then they all left for the town of Sokolov, where many 
Jews were living. Isaak went on to Lublin, ended up in an 
area occupied by the Soviets, and worked for them tracing 
people. 
 
1:07 Then Kielce was liberated and he went back there to work 
for the Russians. He helped to re-organize the Jewish 
community there. He met a Jewish woman there who had managed 
to survive because her husband had been a Gentile. She took 
care of him for a while. 
 
1:08 Then the AKA (?), a Polish group, was looking for him 
and he could not go back. The very next day he gathered some 
people and they decided to go to Italy. 
 
1:09 In Czeztrahov (Czestochowa?) they found out that they 
had a chance to go to Palestine. From there they headed to 
Germany and then to Austria. 
 
1:10 Then they made their way to Bari in Italy. The Jewish 
Hiyalnik (ph.) (English Army) was supposed to come and help 
them get into Palestine. Isaak got restless waiting for them, 
and met a man from Munich who convinced him to go back to 
Germany with him. 
 
1:11 He went back and lived in Garmish-Spartenkirchen(ph.) 
for 5 years. He played professional soccer during this time 
and was very famous. 
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1:12 In 1949 Truman allowed people to enter the U.S., and 
Isaak registered as a joke. (He didn't think that he had a 
chance because others had been registered for several years.) 
However, 10 days later he was on a ship going to America. 
 
1:13 He went to visit a girl in Canada that he had known in 
Germany after the war, and eventually married her. 
 
1:14 It is luck and a miracle that he survived and others 
didn't. 
 
1:15 Once he found himself in the midst of an appel that was 
being shot into because one of the Jews had attacked a member 
of the Gestapo. Nothing happened to him, but people all 
around him were falling from bullets. 
 
1:16 He saw people being killed by hangings, lashes, and 
other atrocities. He thinks it is a miracle that he is alive 
to tell about it. 
 
1:17 Some of the choices he made might have helped his luck. 
He had common sense and a lot of inner strength. 
 
1:18 The fact that he was so healthy helped him also. 
 
1:19 He used to dream about it a lot, but doesn't that much 
any more. 
 
1:20 His dream was always the same - running and trying to 
escape. When he lived with the Polish peasants he trusted 
them because he had no other choice. 
 
1:21 He has always felt that he should tell his story. 
 
1:23 All Treblinka was to him was death and dead bodies. He 
visited Treblinka 2 years ago. He went with some friends, and 
he remembered exactly where everything was in the camp. There 
is nothing there anymore except trees. 
.END. 
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